Maine Coalition for Housing and Quality Services

June 13, 2011

Minutes 

Present: Matt Oliver, Mary Chris Bulger, Suellen Doggett, Edward Doggett, Laurie Raymond, Aaron Sawyer, Cathy Lemieux, Jill Simpson, Brian Scanlon, Barry Schklair, Bob Barton, Kim Russell, Gil Moreno, Beth Jones, Chip Teel, Tyler Ingalls, Cullen Ryan, Samira Bouzrara.

Cullen welcomed the group and reviewed the agenda. The minutes from last meeting were accepted. 

I. Presentation by Dr. Chip Teel: New approach to technology in home to improve independence and autonomy to Elder Care. 

Dr Teel has been a physician for decades, and among his patients are elderly people that cope with the concern of aging, and a fear of being in nursing home. He watched them struggle living independently in their own house, having trouble with transportation, communication, and mostly isolation and loneliness. The challenge was how to keep folks living in their own homes, and pioneer independence and involvement, because that is what they seemed to want. 

Dr Teel has a small number of assisted living homes, and six years ago he started exploring technology to try to see how we would do something differently. “What we have done over the last 5 years is demonstrating care of close to 100 elders between 85 and 105 years old in their own homes for up to 4 years at several hundred dollars a month rather than $5,000 to $10,000 per month in a nursing home. After witnessing that, I would say that anything is possible… The primary reason for my mission is to provide an alternative and choice for the elderly population.” That’s what led him to create a program that relies primarily on technology, staff report, and volunteers to help elderly people to stay in their homes.  It is called Elder Power.  It uses computer cameras and motion sensors in clients’ homes to monitor their activities.  Staff members check frequently on their patients during the day.  If the cameras spot a problem, Elder Power will call or send nurse or aide home to check on the patient. 

Additionally, the volunteer will call or visit clients in their homes, take them to appointments or activities and look for ways to help people stay engaged. Elder Power is providing the services in about 60 client homes.  The typical cost is $400 to $500 per month.

Question - Who is the 1st responder in case of emergency?

Answer - We position ourselves as the 1st responders with the agreements with the family, the caregiver, or the client. 2nd we put the adult son or daughter. 3rd is the next door neighbor, and 4th is 911.  

Question – If somebody asks for help, where is the cutoff point where you have to say there’s not going to be enough care for you to remain at your home?

Answer – I expected to face this issue, but it really hasn’t happened yet. When you are starting something new that nobody has seen before, it is using the most desperate, the people for whom all the other options haven’t worked, and those have been the first people calling us. 

Question – Who determines who need help?

Answer - The family and the elderly individual. It is a work in progress though; after a while with the program, if the person figures out that he/she needs something else, we work to figure out other options. 

 

End of presentation.

II. Brief Updates: 

A - Report on continued Legislative consideration of major cuts to the safety net for vulnerable populations:

Cullen:  The legislation is trying to wrap up the budget.  The Appropriations Committee reversed many of the Governor’s proposed budget cuts to the safety net for the most vulnerable.  This coalition took an action step, and as far as I can tell our action alert along with the effort of others was successful. The following services are secure:
· Non categorical MaineCare group: 

It is a group of 30,000 people who are single, adults with no children, many of whom are among the homeless population.  It was proposed that this group be excluded from MaineCare leaving them without any medical possibilities for services. That group is now protected.

· Residential services program for substance abuse treatment:

Residential services, there are 13 residential programs for people with substance abuse issues, and the Governor proposed to cut them down to one; all have been restored.

· General assistance:

There was a proposal to cut General Assistance in a lot of different ways, and all these cut proposals have been rejected.

· Temporary Assistance for Needy Families (TANF):

Cuts were proposed to TANF.  The Appropriations committee voted to diminish some of them, but kept other cuts such as a 5 year limit.  Some flexibility was allowed – a compromise.  
· Legal Immigrants:
Cuts were proposed to legal immigrants, eliminating their ability to receive cash assistance for their first 5 years in Maine.  A compromise was reached to grandfather those people here, and to limit cut to those other than elderly, victims of domestic violence, and mothers with children.  

Cullen added:  These cuts would have indirectly affected folks with developmental disabilities, because part of the money that proactively serves people who are vulnerable would have gone to solving very expensive crises.  People who didn’t have to become homeless would have likely become homeless, and people who were homeless would have been more likely to go to the emergency room since options for support services for things like substance abuse issues would have been closed to them.  The budget as it came out of Appropriations will respond to at least most people proactively, and will provide greater savings in the long run than the proposed budget. That is good (although the cuts will still cause some problems).  We need to make sure we never look at one population alone; we need to look at the spectrum of vulnerability as a society. 

Cullen pointed out that many Bills had been considered.  He directed the group’s attention to one, signed by the Governor calling for the state to complete the redesign of the SLO model.

1. DHHS Funding Update: 

 Shared Living System Update - 
Brian Scanlon explained that part of DHHS is going to be expected to report in September and December on how we are progressing with changes that we made to the Shared Living system. A long time ago, back when the fiscal crises started, the Department proposed to take a radical approach to solving this severe budget problem we were facing by making a huge change in shared living and that was turned back and instead became a milder sort of compromise approach. 
The Department is still sorting out who’s responsible in term of oversight and monitoring - how we’re going to carry out the remaining pieces of this to make sure that annual plans and training are carried out effectively, and knowing who is doing what in shared living program. We are very anxious to preserve and straighten out shared living as one of the options to grow in years to come. 

During the last year, former DHHS Commissioner Brenda Harvey had to come up with big dollars to contribute to budget deficit, and it was very challenging for us and the rest of the management team to come up with enough money to make our fair share contribution. Finally what we come up with was to cut shared living.  No one was too happy about it.  We’re working on finding ways to serve adults with disabilities. 

Brian added:  “We need to improve our services in general, because on one hand, they flat funded us.  On the other hand, given the frightening waiting list of people, flat funding doesn’t help these people and it’s very hard to get them into services.” The good news is I talked to Jane last week and her guarded prediction is that we will be able to get a couple of people from each region on the waiver after July 1st.  It is not a commitment or promise, and it is not much, but it is better than no one getting it.  Jane was able to free up some money to get some people on section 29 service.  In the short term, we are going to keep trying to get money from wherever we can to get as many people out off the waiting list as we can.  In the longer term, we have to reform and restructure the system.  That’s why we are interested on the technology particularly in overnight staff programs.  We probably could with no compromise reduce some of the staffing at homes during the night, and that would make a difference.  Also because of the governor and the state leadership’s willingness to leave us flat funded, the money we will save can be redirected to be used in other ways. 

We are also working on putting in place an assessment that gives us fairly reliable support needs for each person we serve as compared to the other people in the system, and that will drive how we allocate the money that we have available.  We start by administering this assessment which has been used around the country.  Brian said: “It looks to me as reliable tool.  It lines people up from the person needing the most to the person needing the least.  Once we get that administered we should have better sense of what we really should be spending to help everyone in our system, and at the same time we will save money.”

2. Housing Funding Update: 
Nothing new to report at this time – no funding RFP has been announced.
3. Action Alert Update on Budget/ Governor’s Change Package:


This portion of the meeting was described previously.
4. Other Updates

.
I. Maine development Services Oversight and Advisory Board:  No report.  
II. Review of Feedback and or new postings on the Coalition Website:  No feedback. Coalition website:  www.maineparentcoalition.org 
III. Section 8 Campaign Update – Section Eight Voucher Reform Act, preference for DD populations.

This campaign continues and those who have not yet viewed the video are encouraged to do so and take the action steps outline at the end. www.alongthewayhome.org 
Cullen suggested that the group may want to focus some attention on securing prioritization for DD populations for Section 8 waiting lists.

IV.  
Update on the DD Continuum of Care: 

Cullen:  The continuum of care subcommittee has been meeting, and we did spend a long time on SIS (Support Intensity Skill) assessment. We are going to meet on early August, and it is going to be looking at ways to incorporate some flexible supports in section 29 waivers, and see if we can create road map for that.  Also we are looking for waivers to be a more flexible tool.

For detailed progress on DD Continuum of Care refer to the last minutes posted on the website.

Announcement:  Tyler Ingalls ask the group if they will be interested on meeting with job expert. He has ideas and job opportunities for people with disabilities, “No matter what your disability, if you can breath you can work.”  

    

Next meeting: July 11, 2011 12-2pm, ** DHHS, 161 Marginal Way, Portland ** – our usual location is not available for three months.  Featuring:   Bill Hughes, DHHS Program Manager: The SIS Functional Assessment and its implementation in Maine  

Unless otherwise decided:  All Coalition meetings are the second Monday of the month from 12-2pm (at 307 Cumberland Avenue in Portland after September; see above for June, July, and August).  
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